
MINUTES

Commission on Courts of Limited Jurisdiction (COCOLJ)
Helena, MT
February 19, 2016
Members Present:  Hon. Larry Carver, Carlin Cameron, Hon. Jessie Connolly, Hon. Steve Fagenstrom, Bill Hooks, Hon. Bob Wood, Bernie Cassidy, Peggy Tonon, Charlie Harball, Hon. Heidi Ulbrict, and Justice Rice.
Members Participating Via Telephone or Video:  None
Members Absent:  Hon. Perry Miller and Hon. Holly Frederickson 
Staff Present:  Shauna Ryan 
Guests: Hon. Greg Mohr
Judge Carver called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.  On behalf of the Commission, Judge Carver welcomed Judge Heidi Ulbricht to the Commission.  The Supreme Court appointed Judge Ulbricht to serve as the district court judge member on the Commission on December 15, 2015.          
PUBLIC COMMENT:  None

OLD BUSINESS: 
Minutes 
The minutes from the meeting on November 20, 2015, were reviewed.   A motion was made by Judge Wood and seconded by Judge Connolly that the minutes be approved.  The motion passed unanimously.
MJI Update
Peggy Tonon went through all of the evaluations from the MJI and overall everyone loved MJI.  Complaints were minor, if any.  The participants really liked the instructors and the staff; the administration of it went well.  Surprisingly, even though most participants said they wanted the materials in both hard copy and online, no one had any trouble with accessing the online material.  The material is available through Moodle at the University and is their teaching platform.  If MJI is held again in the future, it might be good to include a section on legal writing.  Some of the participants would’ve liked to have received academic credit.  One of the things we need to address in the future is the time involved to attend MJI -- two weeks is a long time.  A number of the participants asked about doing a more intensive one week session.  That might encourage more judges who don’t want to give up two weeks.  They all really liked rules of evidence class and felt it was important.  

Contingent on funding, do we want to offer another MJI?  If so, when?  Do we want to continue in a two week format or shift it to a one week format?  If we want decent housing in the future, we need to be ready to enter into a contract during late fall prior to the summer MJI is offered.   

Judge Fagenstrom asked how much was spent for MJI.  Peggy responded that it was under $30,000.  The judges didn’t all use on-campus housing partly because it was hot, but it was free to the participants.  Housing was paid by the Court Administrators Office.  If we can keep the school low cost or no-cost to participants, that’s important.  

The focus of the school should be geared towards the new judges and offering the intense training to them.       
Judge Carver thought the next real need for MJI would be after the next election cycle in 2019.  Peggy thought that was an appropriate amount of time to offer the school – maybe once every 3-4 years. 

Class size should remain under 25.  If classes get to big, then you lose some of that comradery.  

Judge Fagenstrom suggested continuing to run the school for two weeks, until folks are no longer interested.  Not everyone can go for two weeks, but as long as you have 19-20 participants each time, it doesn’t matter.      

Benchbook Update/Form Approval

Judge Connolly referred to the handout that Judge Frederickson sent out prior to the meeting.  She had not yet talked to Judge Frederickson about the handout.  Judge Carver suggested the committee hold a conference call in the near future.  Committee members are Judge Connolly, Judge Frederickson, Judge Wilson and Judge Beckham.   The committee will meet and report again at the March meeting.
DUI Manual Update
Judge Carver referred the Commission to the email from Kevin Dusko at MDT.  Judge Carver talked to Judge Barger and she indicated to him that she had her portion of the manual done and said that Erin Inman was going to update the case law and then it would be sent out to multiple entities – including the Commission – for review.  Erin Inman agreed that the case law is not up to date; however she no longer has a contract with MDT.  She agreed to contact Kevin Dusko and figure out how to proceed.  Judge Carver will also follow up with Kevin Dusko.
2016 Spring COLJ Conference

Judge Mohr was present to go over some changes in the spring scheduled.  The agenda was modified a bit to add a session on orders of protection, due to confusion on the judges’ list serv.  The orders of protection session will replace the session on the science behind AMS.  AMS will be moved to the fall conference agenda.  Chad Parker from the AG’s office was contacted to teach the segment on blood search warrants, however, Mr. Parker is unavailable on the day in question.  Chad Parker thought Kurt Sager could cover the session by himself.  Bernie Cassidy agreed to ask Scott Twito, Yellowstone County Attorney, about finding a deputy county attorney to teach on the matter.  The Commission felt it was in the judges’ best interest to have an attorney teach on the subject.  It can be up to the attorney to decide if they want Mr. Sager to co-present.  Mr. Twito had already agreed to find a deputy attorney to handle the mock motion to suppress hearing.  The rest of the conference presenters have been contacted and confirmed. 
NEW BUSINESS:
Approve Request for Temporary Certificate and Waiver of Training for New Judge

James Olson and Jason Riphenburg:
Judge Wood moved to approve the actions of the waiver committee.  Carlin Cameron seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Approve Request for Waiver of Training for Spring 2016 Conference

Terrie Lenhart:  Judge Fagenstrom moved to approve the action of the waiver committee.  Judge Connolly seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Request for Copies of Conference Videos for Substitute Judges
Judge Jenks asked if it was possible to get copies of the conference videos for her substitute judges.  The Commission had a lengthy discussion on the issue.  Judge Fagenstrom moved that Judge Jenks request as drafted be denied.  Judge Connolly seconded the motion.  The motion failed.  

Judge Carver suggested setting a policy regarding the issue.  Charlie Harball thought a policy should be created that a sitting judge who attends a conference is entitled to receive and pay for a copy of the videos on flash drive.  
Judge Wood moved that the Commission approve the request from Judge Jenks, with the following information to be included:  1) the requestor shall supply the Judicial Education Coordinator with a 32 GB flash drive or appropriate technology, 2) requestor will pay any associated shipping/handling costs; and 3) the request will only be honored for the most recent COLJ conference and/or the most recent certification school.  Charlie Harball seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Judge Fagenstrom moved that the Commission adopt a policy that addresses the electronic media in conformance with Rule 4 of the Rules for Courts of Limited Jurisdiction Training and Certification of Judges.     You have to be eligible to attend the conferences in order to be eligible to receive a copy of the recorded sessions from a conference.  The media is treated under the same rule as attendance.  Judge Wood seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.   

The new policy will be an addendum to Rule 4.  Shauna Ryan agreed to draft the policy and send it to Peggy Tonon to review.  The proposed policy will be brought back to the Commission at the March meeting for review and adoption.  

Justice Rice will check to see if the amended rules need to be approved by the Court.

Email from judge with concerns about OPD’s continued representation of clients who fail to appear for their own trials

Bill Hooks discussed the issues raised by the judge and indicated that he had spoken to both the judge and the regional OPD supervisor and are working to come up with a solution.  The issue is statewide and not just occurring in Cascade County.  This particular issue is not educational in nature and will not be considered further by the Commission.   
Task Force on State Public Defender Operations
Bill Hooks reported that the task force met on February 1st.  Two developments related to the most recent meeting – 1) there’s currently an anonymous, three-question survey available to numerous users (attorneys, judges, county attorneys, sheriffs, police chiefs, etc.) of the PD system that is open until February 29th.  Mr. Hooks was unsure what the task force intended to do with the information once it’s collected and analyzed; and 2) there has been a proposal by Mark Murphy, on behalf of the County Attorneys Association, to privatize all misdemeanors in Montana and develop a voucher system by which an accused would get a voucher by which he or she could go find his own attorney; or represent themselves and use the voucher to pay any fines, fees, or surcharges.  The task force’s next meeting will be in May.  
Meeting Adjourned:  The meeting adjourned at 10:45 a.m.    
Next Meeting Date:  The next meeting will be on March 18, 2016, at 8:30 a.m. in Helena.   
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